
ACTION MINUTES
LAND USE & COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

April 20, 2023
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
Frank Axe, Supervisor District 4


Richard Forster, Supervisor District 2


Glenn Spitzer, Deputy County Counsel
STAFF PRESENT:
Chuck Beatty, Planning Director

Mary Ann Manges, Recording Secretary
CALL TO ORDER:  Supervisor Forster called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m.
AGENDA: Approved by consensus. 

PUBLIC MATTERS NOT ON THE AGENDA: None.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: October 4, 2022 approved.
CORRESPONDENCE: None.
ITEM 1:
Continued review and discussion of the County's zoning ordinances related to wineries, wine tasting rooms, and their associated events.
Supervisor Axe introduced the item and shared that the Committee’s work on the winery ordinance had previously been suspended due to the harvest. He shared a recap of issues of concern provided by the public such as noise, lighting, traffic signage, food, ABC compliance, and by right uses. Supervisor Axe shared that information had been synthesized into a tiered system based on previous history with tasting rooms and stressed that any changes will apply to all future wineries. He asked how this will work with properties in the Williamson Act. 
Mr. Beatty responded that any changes to Williamson Act zoning would only apply to new enrollments. He shared that existing Williamson Act contracts have land uses tied to the contract in perpetuity unless amended by the property owner and the County. He confirmed that there will be no effect on a property with an existing, legally operating winery. 
Supervisor Axe shared that they looked at wine ordinances around the state and discovered that 40 acres is a common parcel size and also looked at setbacks so that things like noise can be mitigated, and location on a major versus a minor road. 
Supervisor Forster said that the Planning Department shared the draft ahead of time and that the Committee is here to address questions or concerns. Supervisor Axe asked for public comment.

Robin Peters, Delta Engineering, shared that he hopes that some uses are allowed by right so that a prospective R1A purchaser knows what they can count on. He stressed that it is a random process and asked what the nexus is between the number of days of operation per week and impacts such as traffic, light, and noise. 
Supervisor Axe responded that fewer days can provide some mitigation for neighboring properties and that traffic impacts.  

Mr. Peters asked to focus on the impacts and mitigate them instead of restricting the use hoping that the impact is mitigated. He shared that proposed changes may affect how a small tasting room can run profitably. 
Supervisor Forster stated that it is all a balancing game and that some roads are not as good as other roads. 
Mr. Peters said that the number of cars per day is more of an impact if there are less days. He added that Tier 5 cannot participate in AVA events and understands that some level of participation in AVA events is a condition of being an AVA member. He continued that maintaining a setback from a common boundary may not make sense. 
Supervisor Forster said that if it is the same property owner that he might agree. 
Supervisor Axe asked what if they want to sell the adjoining property. Mr. Peters shared that tiering tends to add more traffic to major roadways and that planning calls for the distribution of impacts not their concentration, unless the concentration can be dealt with. 
Supervisor Axe responded that a minor road can still have a winery and a tasting room on it and that there are roads that should not have high volumes of traffic. He added that they do not want to encourage a lot of traffic on a minor road and that it is one way to limit activities that occur at a winery.
Mr. Peters stated that there is a symbiotic relationship between wineries and tasting rooms and most find support for another facility, not opposition. 
Supervisor Forster said that a many of properties have by right uses, that they want to curtail that moving forward, and that a lot of properties maintain those by right uses.
Mr. Peters shared 5 recommendations with a 6th to be shared later
· Drop any connection between allowed uses and roadway designations
· Drop restrictions on days per week of operation
· Eliminate any restriction on participation in AVA events on any tier

· Address noise and lighting impacts through the application of prescriptive standards versus setbacks, parcel size, and roadway classification 
· Reconsider the way those impacts are addressed

John Di Stasio, owner of Di Stasio Vineyards and President of the AVA, stated that the AVA agrees with much of what Mr. Peters said. He shared that they understand the intent to balance the public’s interests with the commercial operations of wineries, make sure there is a good neighbor policy, and that any ordinances in place are well understood and well enforced. He stated their intent is to put together a small committee to come together and provide written comments. He said that they believe that focusing on zoning, parcel size, and uses is better criteria than using major and minor roads and that private roads already have a Road Maintenance Agreement (RMA). He agrees that if there are some well understood prescriptive measures especially for R1A properties that could be communicated in advance otherwise people will find ways to get around the ordinance to get it done. He shared that limitations could be included at escrow. He stated that there are some uses in the current ordinance where size and numbers of events are justified and stressed that much of noise and light often is not from the wineries after hours, but from Airbnbs. He added that there are some issues with uneven enforcement of what we have today and that we do not want to grandfather what is not in compliance. He said that we need to figure out how to work together to police ourselves and also how the county can evenly enforce the ordinance. He said that he wants to make sure that it is known that the AVA is paying attention, that there are 42 members of AVA, and that it is important for the region and wineries to weigh in. 
Supervisor Axe asked that Mr. Di Stasio submit comments, if possible, before the next meeting so that he and Supervisor Forster can have a chance to review them. 
Supervisor Forster stressed that this is not the last meeting and that they are trying to be slow and methodical and review all the information coming in.

Brian Jobson, Foothill Conservancy, stated that they recently met with the Vintners and discovered that they share a lot of common concerns. He said that the expansion of events, lodging, food service, and advertising will impair the rural, historic, and agriculturally focused regions if steps are not taken to change it. He stated that they do not want quality of life impaired, business operations compromised, and want to preserve agricultural focus. He added that reasonable rules need to be evenly enforced. He stated that distinguishing roads into major and minor may not be helpful since both types of roads have problems and there are RMAs for private roads. He shared that distinguishing between parcels and tiering requirements on acreage and setbacks make sense. He said that, however, when developing it might be more effective to regulate the type of activities allowed versus how often. He said that they recognize that tasting rooms are directly related to the winery operation and essential to success, but entertainment events may not be essential to the winery and agricultural activities. He suggested that rather than limiting attendance at winery events to limit the type of events for areas less than 40 acres or less than 200 feet to those directly related to winery activities. 
Supervisor Axe asked if smaller parcels should eliminate certain types of events. 
Mr. Jobson responded yes. 
Supervisor Axe said there are going to be operations on small parcels that already have large events. 
Mr. Jobson stressed that only legally operating wineries under current laws should be grandfathered. 
Supervisor Forster asked Counsel if by right uses would have to come into compliance before anything else is granted. 
Deputy County Counsel Spitzer responded that if it is a by right use right now, yes, and that if it is conforming then it would continue as a legal use. 
Supervisor Forster asked if it is nonconforming if we would ask them to come into compliance before they could have that by right use. 
Deputy County Counsel Spitzer responded yes for right now, but that he would like to look at if there is a specific situation.
Supervisor Forster said he is not sold on excluding roadway criteria and that a big problem people present is the impact on the roadways for events, AVA events, and a lot of the wine tasting that occurs. 
Mr. Jobson commented that major roads have that same problem and also have other through traffic. 
Supervisor Forster responded that he does not know how they deal with that and that roads are what they are. 
Mr. Jobson shared that a lot of traffic impacts are not so much driven by tasting wine, but when food is advertised and there are large events like weddings or concerts which are not directly related to a successful winery operation. He stressed that wineries need their tasting rooms and that weddings and special events are not critical to an operation and can cause a lot of problems. 
Supervisor Forster said there are opportunities for wineries to have tasting rooms in places such as Sutter Creek. 

Paul Linsteadt, Upton Rd., shared that they have a winery on 40 acres in Williamson Act with no tasting room, yet, and asked for confirmation that he is grandfathered. 
Supervisor Axe responded that he is grandfathered in. 
Mr. Linsteadt asked for the thought behind social gatherings in Tiers 1 and 2 and wine club events in Tier 3. 
Supervisor Axe said in Tiers 1 and 2, social gatherings are like weddings and those kinds of gatherings and in Tier 3 wine club events is marketing wine to those who are serious in the wine. He added that wine club events are important to the business more than the event part of it.

Marilyn Hoopes, one of the owners of Karmere Vineyards and Winery, said that she disagrees with the road designations and explained that Shenandoah Schoolhouse Road has been able to carry a lot of traffic and that it and Steiner Rd. are major roads. She shared that they allowed weddings at first but then decided they were not worth it and became far past what a winery and a tasting room are. She elaborated that it is about agricultue, learning about and tasting the wine, and seeing the country and all this other stuff ruins what agriculture is. She stressed that better enforcement of the rules is needed and that they do not want to enforce each other, live next to each other, and for the most part all get along. 

Tom Malone, PleinAir Vineyards on Ostrom Rd., obtained a use permit in 2016 and said that he agrees with a lot of what Mr. Jobson said. He stressed that this is a hard business and explained that 90% of his business is on the weekends and that taking away other days would be a hardship. He shared that he might break even this year after 3 years in business. He shared that he laid out his building and put in lighting so that it would not affect his neighbors. He stated that he believes each parcel should be looked at on a case by case basis and welcomed the Supervisors on the Committee to see his books and learn about the small guy. He shared that he is glad that he did not get approved for A zoning and that he thought he wanted to do weddings. He said that he understands that he is grandfathered in, but is concerned about others.
Rose Nemet, owner of property in Plymouth, said she is a first generation emigrant and that she and her family are a small boutique business developing their winery trying to realize their dreams. She said they researched where to have property, saw value here, paid a premium for their property, and are in their sixth year of production. She shared concerns about hours of operation, major and minor road designation, and limitations for small wineries. She added that 10% of business comes between 5 p.m. and 7 p.m., but that 10% could make the difference of being profitable. She stated that she would like to have the flexibility of being open to the extent that the rules allow now, has A zoning and is also concerned about her neighbors and possible depreciation of property.
Jane O’Riordan, Terre Rouge and Easton Wines, stated that she was on the original committee for the winery ordinance and was also on it the 2nd time around. She shared that the original thinking was that 125 people was a lot, but there are days now where it could be normal. She said that she is not clear if this includes event days and if it is 125 all at one time or total for the day.
Mr. Beatty stated that the intent was 125 people, maximum, at one time. 
Ms. O’Riordan shared the following points:

· Wineries exceed 125 people a day on event days and vintner events 
· Enforcement is problematic – no one is doing the counting, and is this actually enforceable

· We have a good winery ordinance and would hate to add more things to be enforced

· Do not want to tell on neighbors

· Should spread people out throughout the week because they are trying to encourage people during the week so it is not so busy, but restaurants are not open Tuesdays and Wednesdays
· If only open 4 days, not going to choose Tuesdays and Wednesday since no restaurants open

· Licensed kitchen for catering and prepackaged food is currently allowed, but places stretch the rules such as putting a lid on a sandwich and calling it prepackaged
· Still not clear what she is allowed to do after being here 25 years
Supervisor Axe said that food is not being addressed at this time. 
Ms. O’Riordan asked if noncompliance is getting grandfathered. 
Supervisor Forster said that Department of Food and Agriculture should be coming down on that, especially on Williamson Act properties. 
Ms. O’Riordan said there is no real definition of an event in the current winery ordinance so many cater every day. She suggested that food only be offered to those doing wine tasting and not available to go. She shared that food trucks bring in people that just want the food and that clarifying food service in the ordinance could solve some of the problems. She stressed that right now anybody can come off the street for food without tasting wine or being a wine club member which is not incidental to the operation. She then asked if night time activities are being proposed to be banned at tasting rooms. 
Supervisor Axe responded unless it an allowed social gathering, an AVA event or a wine club event. 
Ms. Riordan stated that a wine club event is not defined clearly.

Mr. Beatty stated that in the existing ordinance the only night time restriction is the 10 p.m. cutoff for noise and that there is not actually a cutoff for hours of operation. He added that in the proposal the cutoff is 5:00 p.m. for the tasting room. 
Ms. O’Riordan asked why a winery can have extracurricular social gatherings such as weddings and concerts until 10 p.m. and a winery cannot have activity that supports the winery and stay open until 7 p.m. to have wine and pizza on a Friday night. She voiced that it is not fair and that winery/tasting room activity should get the most usage. She stressed that party houses are the cause of night time noise not the tasting rooms and that R1A is quite different than a 40-acre agricultural parcel. She added that she does not like the road tier system and shared that Steiner and Schoolhouse Road are not minor roads.
Patrick Enright, Abbott & Kindermann, representing Domenico Winery near Ione, shared that they have a 20-year project and recently obtained building permits for the construction of a tasting room and wine making facility. He said that Domenico is zoned A and is concerned about grandfathering and restrictions about social gatherings and weddings. He said that it appears that right now there will be an absolute ban on these unless zoned AG and unless they obtain a use permit. He asked if some of these are going to be done ministerially at the Planning Department. 
Mr. Beatty stated that under this proposal zones, A and AG would be over the counter and only R1A would need a use permit. 
Mr. Enright said they are concerned about that and about overconcentration in certain areas of the County. He suggested looking at community plan which is more broad brush and does not take nearly the time or expense of putting together a specific plan. He said that it seems like the main thing is to try to mitigate the impacts on the neighboring properties and believes that the size of the property and location of the buildings can help do that. 
Supervisor Axe said that is the reason for having a setback and that the 40-acre minimum parcel size came from other ordinances in other counties. 
Supervisor Forster added that the setback gives flexibility on where to place it and that some people are not cognizant of their neighbors. 
Mr. Enright stated that sometimes an issue is parking. 
Supervisor Axe asked if Domenico Winery is up and running. Mr. Enright said that they should be in a couple months, but that they do not want to take that chance. 
Supervisor Forster shared that once the building permit is issued, it is all good faith.

Mr. Enright suggested that along with setbacks to put in sighting of the buildings where located in proximity to the size of the parcel. 
Supervisor Forster asked Mr. Beatty if those rules can be added. 
Mr. Beatty responded, yes, that site location and design can be codified.

Mara Feeney, Damas Vineyards in Fiddletown, shared that she grows grapes and has a wine label but does not have a winery or tasting room and does not want to. She said that impacts on neighbors isn’t from the tasting rooms and really is the noise after dark and after dinner. She stated that many operations in perpetuity have the right to have amplified music outdoors until 10 p.m. which makes for misery in a rural area and said she hopes there are ways to address this. She stated that there should be guidelines for buyers, developers, and neighbors and understands why road and parcel size is being looked at. She asked to consider minimum parcel size like many other counties do. 
Supervisor Axe said parcel size was looked at and that in A or AG zones parcels less than 40 acres is not as common. He added that R1A is a separate issue right now and is being looked at through a use permit. 
Supervisor Forster said we are also looking at setbacks because recently a tasting room was built too close to the property line causing a huge impact for a neighbor.
Milind Pansare said he is zoned A and has 17.2 acres and made investments based on the current code. He shared that he started developing the property almost 5 years ago and so far has put in a vineyard and a wine making facility with the intention of opening a boutique tasting room in 2025. He said he is close to his Alcohol and Tobacco Tax and Trade Bureau (TTB) submission and asked for consideration of smaller wineries. He added that he is an aspiring AVA member and current winery member. He shared concern for differences between A and by right uses vs. R1A and conditional use permits, 20 vs. 40 plus acres, and an unlevel playing field. 
Supervisor Forster said provisions now create an unfair playing field.
Nickolaus Churichillo, one of the family members of Domenico Winery, shared he understands the value of guidelines for winery operations, events, and rules and requirements and wants to work to minimize impacts. He believes the new proposal is unfair and requested more time to consult with his legal team to figure out the best way forward. He stressed that wineries need other wineries to thrive and throw events together. He added that being able to provide food is a safety factor. 
Supervisor Forster said that he agrees and especially with Williamson Act properties where it is a balancing act. 
Mr. Churichillo said that he has had the Boy Scouts out to learn about growing food and asked for clarification of what an event is and if having them visit counts as one of his 8 gatherings. 
Dr. Gregory Nemet said that they recently purchased 40 acres in the Williamson Act, have been in the winemaking business for 6 years, and have concerns about operating hours. He asked to remember why people are coming to a tasting room. He said that he is creating a legacy here with a boutique tasting room to provide education to those especially who do not know much about wine and to provide an experience. He voiced that he is against restrictions and said enforcement is needed. He added that restrictions cause wineries to struggle. He said that some want to see this county stay pristine and voiced that he wants to succeed and that is why bought here after a 2 year search. 
Mr. Peters shared that other industries are moving toward operating permits in lieu of other types of regulation. He said that he continues to insist that the focus should on the impacts, the mitigation of impacts, and the limitation of impacts directly. He asked to develop prescriptive standards such as screening, lights, and noise for operating permits in order to incentivize compliance and generate standards. He said they are similar to a driver’s license and can be taken away. He stated that we are going to see compliance as long as they are properly implemented and enforced and added that the permits are not subject to CEQA.
Evan Duntley, Sacramento, is curious about the definition of an event and if an event means a number of days or if a number of days would mean multiple events. He asked how to discern which venues have which permits and if people are present over multiple days and tour more than one winery if that venue’s days are used. He also asked how it works if wine club and AVA events happen at the same time and asked for the definition of a wine club. 
Mr. Beatty said that is not the intent.

The meeting was adjourned at 3:56 p.m. The next regular Land Use Committee meeting is tentatively scheduled for May 25, 2023 at 2:00 p.m.
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